GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 19 September 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mrs Moughtin (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton (Deputy Chair) 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly (7.05pm)
Apologise


Ms H. Hannan

In attendance


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	24/036

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the September general meeting. The Chair advised of her attendance recently at local authority civic services and School events.
The Chair proposed a minute silence to mark the recent and sad passing of Mr John Lightfoot. The Chair stated Mr Lightfoot served as a Commissioner for 28 years and he had brought his extensive expertise to the Commissioners’ business. The Chair advised John was a great friend and ally and she had many fond memories of working with John. A minute silence then occurred.

Mr Crompton thanked the Board on behalf of the family.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	24/037

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 15 August 2024. Ms Heaton proposed the minutes should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Ms Kelly attended the meeting at 7.05pm

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	24/038

	Item 24/030 Campsite Booking System 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ Lead Member Committee for Finance, Operations and Staff Resource were evaluating all software options including proposals by the current website provider. The estimated costs for the various options were between £1,500 and £2,500 for the initial set up costs which Mr Harmer proposed as a budget for these works. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 24/034 Town Audit
The Board noted the Chair, Town Clerk a lead member for the Events and Commercial Innovation Committee attended the workshop. They confirmed the Commissioners’ concerns were reiterated by many of the participants including the lack of engagement and reliance on a privately arranged online public consultation without reference to the previous work commissioned by the Department.

Item 24/034 East Quay Traffic Order

The Board noted the content of the Electric Vehicle Parking Places (Amendment No 3) Order and the designation of part of the new East Quay spaces for disabled persons badge holders use.

Item 24/034 Health & Care Overarching Principles Consultation
The Board noted this deferred matter was to be discussed at agenda item 9.

Item 24/035 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk advised the biosphere matter raised by Mr Jones was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

 No any other business items had been considered by the Board.


	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	24/039
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 18 September 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following applications which they did not oppose:

a) 24/00807/B Variation of opening hours condition at 2 Crown Street.
b) 24/00827/B Reroofing, replacement windows and replacement extension and external refurbishment works at 12 Stanley Road.
c) 24/00888/B Installation of public sculpture at Peel Centenary Centre, Atholl Street.
d) 24/90909/B Alteration to front porch and erection of extension at 5 Ballaterson Crescent.
e) 24/90913/B Extension of 4 year duration to commence work at Corrin Hall, Derby Road.
f) 24/90935/B Replacement windows at 12 Duke Street.
g) 24/90937/B Erection of an extension at 22 Corran Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk.
h) 24/90945/B Replacement door at 29 Church Street.
i) 24/90946/B Replacement windows and doors at 17 Church Street.
j) 24/90949/C Additional use of bedroom for tourism use at 11 Tynwald Road. 

k) 24/90962/B Replacement windows at Flat 2 Powell House, 41 Michael Street.
l) 24/90986/B Replacement windows and door at 19 Church Street.
m) 24/91013/B Replacement windows and door at 6 Charles Street.
n) 24/91033/B Replacement windows and door at 10 Mona Street.
The lead members considered planning application 24/00819/B Additional information for storage units at Heathfield Yard, Patrick Street which they agreed not to oppose subject to the primary access being from Heathfield Yard and the use of an alarmed emergency access only onto Roxwell Lane
The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 22/00410/B Approval in principle for residential development at Olive Court and Loades Building, Ramsey Road.

b) 24/00707/CON Refusal of replacement windows and doors at 5-7 Queen Street.

c) 24/0800/D Installation of signage at Supermarket, Derby Road.

d) 24/00813/C Approval of additional tourist use at Myrneen 31 Albany Road.

e) 24/00844/B extension at 28 Glenfaba Road.

f) 24/00855 Approval of replacement windows and door at 12 Orry Lane.

The lead members considered planning decision 23/01360/A Approval at appeal in principle for the redevelopment of the site to provide café, bowling clubhouse, community facilities and public toilets at Marine Parade, Peel. The lead members agreed an architect should prepare a reserved matter application for this development. The cost of this work was estimated at £25,000.
The lead members considered planning decision 24/00055/B Approval of Housing development around Ballaterson Farm off Ballatessan Meadow, Peel. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the Board to ascertain if an appeal should be lodged. The lead members agreed the information provided to date by the applicant did not address the Commissioners’ concerns.
The lead members noted J Clawsons Limited intended to commence the external refurbishment works for 7 and 8 Reayrt Aaalin on 7 October 2024. The lead members noted that tenants at Reayrt Aalin had been notified this was the start date for this work. 

The lead members noted the Section 13 public open space agreement for the Loades site (22/00410/A) had been signed by the owner of this land and the Commissioners.

The lead members requested an additional sign restricting parking to 2 hours should be installed in the Douglas Street Car Park. 

Item 4 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 

The Board noted the content of the planning appeal decision to approve the Commissioners’ planning application 23/01360/A Approval at appeal in principle for the redevelopment of the site to provide café, bowling clubhouse, community facilities and public toilets at Marine Parade. The Town Clerk advised the planning inspector in their assessment had fully supported the Commissioners’ evidence to overturn the initial reasons given when refusing this application. This had resulted in a five months delay to this project. The Town Clerk advised the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management had earlier in the meeting proposed a £25,000 budget for taking this project forward to obtain reserved matter or detailed planning approval. This proposal was unanimously agreed by the Board.

The Town Clerk reported since the agenda for the Board meeting was published planning approval had been given via a  split vote by the planning Committee for planning application 24/00055/B Approval of housing development around Ballaterson Farm off Ballatessan Meadow. This matter, as reported earlier in the meeting, was considered by the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee and they had agreed to refer this matter to the Board with the recommendation that the information provided by the planning authority and the applicant to date; did not address the Commissioners’ concerns expressed in their objection to this development. The Town Clerk read out the contents of the Commissioners’ objection dated 1 July 2024. Mr Jones stated although he had not voted in favour of this objection when it was initially considered by the Board he believed the planning authority and the applicant had not dealt adequately with these important issues and should be taken to a planning appeal. Mr Crompton seconded Mr Jones’ proposal and reiterated the concerns about the lack of certainty around the construction of the sewerage plant for Peel including this developments reliance on a temporary local treatment facility. Ms Heaton agreed there is a need for housing in Peel but reiterated safe walking and cycling routes for young children were required to the schools and other Government infrastructure shortcomings required addressing to permit development. The Board unanimously agreed to seek an appeal against this planning authority decision to approve this development.

The Town Clerk advised this development required a Section 13 agreement prior a formal decision notice being issued by the planning authority. The Town Clerk advised discussions with the Commissioners were ongoing in relation to adopting public open space areas, including the requirement for any commuted sums, and it is likely the Commissioners will need to be a party to this agreement. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners could not seek to use the Section 13 agreement to prevent this development because the management of public open spaces within the Town was ultimately the responsibility of the local authority. The Town Clerk advised this may result in the Commissioners’ request for an appeal being lodged after the formal decision notice is issued by the planning authority and after the Commissioners have signed a Section 13 agreement for this development. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	24/040

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 8 August 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members thanked the Carnival Committee for arranging a successful event on 4 August 2024. The lead members noted the Commissioners had not received any communications this year from residents or traders concerning this event. 

The lead members noted the Metalounge had been established on the Commissioners’ land at Marine Parade. A lead member had attended the first weekend event held from 1 to 4 August 2024. The lead members noted no communications had been received from residents or traders concerning this event. The Town Clerk reported following Metabolism’s presentation to the Board in July 2024 he had received the itinerary, licences and risk assessments for this event for the Commissioners’ record purposes only.  

The lead member asked for an update from Event Management Solutions on their preliminary work for establishing a small food festival in Peel in 2025. The Event Management representative reported the Commissioners had previously undertaken work to establish a seafood festival to coincide with the Oie Voaldyn event scheduled for 2020. This event planned with the assistance of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture was located on Weatherglass Corner and was cancelled when the Covid Pandemic restrictions were put in place. The risk assessments and event plan for this event could be modified at a low cost to establish a small food festival at Weatherglass Corner. The lead members advised they had been approached by a number of traders who were keen to develop an event of this nature and the Commissioners may only need to help the traders. The lead members discussed the benefits of having the event at various locations around the Town and possibly using the Market Place. The lead members agreed further discussions with traders were required and additional work was needed to develop this event following the cancellation of the food festival in Douglas.

The representative from Event Management advised the Coast to Coast race would take place on 8 September and would start in Peel.

The lead members noted residents had registered an interest to take part in the Yn Creck Mooar event on 18 August 2024. The lead members agreed to get a map produced showing the locations of the streets where table top sales are taking place.

The lead members noted a discussion had taken place with the organisers of the MGP Motorcycle Event on 22 August2024. The Moddey Dhoo bike show was located in the Creg Malin Car Park and walkway. The Leece Museum exhibit was located on Weatherglass Corner. The Vintage Motorcycle Club was located on the Promenade between Crown Street and Queen Street to allow them to ride to the event along East Quay and Crown Street. The Vintage Car Club display was located on the Promenade between Queen Street and Beach Street. These arrangements would allow motorcycle parking on East Quay and allow vehicle access to all the Streets off East Quay and the Promenade for local residents and businesses. The lead members noted the Moddey Dhoo traffic management arrangements included a one way system to be in operation on the Promenade between Stanley Road and Walpole Road which would retain egress from the Promenade via Walpole Road and to retain access to Marine Parade including the Metalounge event. The lead members agreed no additional funding was to be made available to fund refreshments and food for those taking part in this event.

The lead members noted the classic car display was to take place in Peel on 19 September 2024. This event would be larger this year with a requirement to use Weatherglass Corner in addition to using the usual location on Fenella Beach Car Park. The lead members agreed to support this event by allowing the use of Fenella Beach Car Park. The representative from Event Management asked if any financial sponsorship from the Commissioners was available. The lead members asked for this request to be considered at their next meeting once further details are available.

The lead members noted the Peel Bonfire and Firework display was scheduled to take place on 25 October 2024. The Town Clerk advised he had received a request for an increase in funding from the firework organiser. The lead members agreed they would consider an increase in funding for this aspect of the event subject to understanding what improvements would be included in this year’s display.

The lead members agreed a budget of £1,000 for the Hop Tuu Naa event on 26 October 2024.

The lead members noted the Christmas light switch on event was being planned for 30 November 2024. The lead members agreed this event would take place in the Market Place again this year and follow a similar format. The lead members agreed to build on the success of the displays in St Peter’s Gardens this year by including more Christmas lighting at this location and to relocate Father Christmas’s grotto back into the Market Place. The lead members agreed to seek permission to install Christmas lighting on the lighting columns on East Quay from the Department of Infrastructure and to replace the older Christmas lighting in Michael Street. 

The lead members noted the request to move the 7 December 2024 Christmas Tractor run event from Marine Parade to another location in Peel following the stormy weather conditions experienced during this event in 2023. The Town Clerk advised after discussions with the Police it was suggested East Quay would provide a better and less exposed location for the commencement of this event before the tractors travelled along the Promenade and the Coast Road to Kirk Michael.

The lead members noted the majority of the Commissioners’ projects had been completed. The lead members noted the Charles Street bin store works had commenced and the Orry Lane Link works would be undertaken in the near future. The lead members asked for a letter to be sent to Charles Street residents once the bin store works were completed to advise them of the new arrangements and to seek the removal of items from Charles Street to allow street cleaning operations to take place. 

The lead members noted arrangements were being put in place for the installation of the park landscaping features at Close Caaig and the relocation of equipment to West View park. The lead members asked for the date for the commencement of these works for their next meeting. The lead members advised discussions were to be scheduled with local residents prior to the commencement of these works.
The lead members requested an update on when the Library refurbishment works would commence. The lead members were advised these works were scheduled to take place when the Librarian was due to take leave in November 2024. 

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	24/041

	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 5 August 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members stated they had viewed the Laxey Campsite booking system on line and further evaluation was required to find a system which met the Commissioners’ requirements and budget. The Town Clerk advised systems previously evaluated by officers could not deal adequately with TT and MGP bookings because pitches need to be defined and a pricing strategy need to be implemented. This was required to ensure overbooking did not occur for campers who needed larger pitches and to prevent the early, short duration, booking of pitches over the busiest weekend of these events at the expense of campers who booked for longer duration of stay.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Accountant had finalised the estimated trial balance for the external audit which would take place during the last two weeks of September 2024. The Town Clerk advised the Accountant was scheduled to attend the October Board meeting and the Commissioners would have financial reports for the 2024/25 financial year once the audit had taken place. 

The lead members noted the content of the 2nd Supplemental List communication dated 11 June from Treasury.

The lead members noted the content of the Rating Appeal Rule communication dated 11 June from Treasury.

The lead members had discussed the content of the Commissioners’ 2023/24 internal audit report which the Board had approved in August 2024. 

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ annual climate change report was submitted by 31 July 2024. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners use of all types of fuel had remained consistent with their first year of reporting in July 2023. The lead members asked if any projects would reduce this usage. The Town Clerk advised solar panels on the Campsite building and Town Hall offered the best rate of return on investment. The Campsite would offer the best rate of return because it was only used in the Summer period and the building offered a large area of south facing roof. The lead members asked for this project to be placed on the Commissioners’ wishlist in November 2024. 

Item 8 External Audit

The Board noted the annual external audit fieldwork was to take place for a two weeks period commencing on 16 September 2024.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	24/042
	Item 9 Health & Care Overarching Principles Consultation

The Board noted this was a deferred mater from the August Board meeting. Ms Heaton advised the proposals did not have an impact on local authorities and individual Commissioners should submit their responses to this consultation.

Item 10 Waste Strategy Principles Consultation

The Board noted the content of the consultation documentation from the Department of Infrastructure dated 28 August 2024. The Town Clerk reported he had received a communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 10 September 2024 extending the consultation period from 30 September to 21 October 2024 to comply with the Government’s principles and guidance on consultations. This communication emphasized this was the first stage of stakeholder consultation and outlined the further steps the Department would take. The Town Clerk reported in his response dated 10 September 2024 had stated this was a public consultation and not early/pre-engagement with stakeholders. In addition, he had requested a copy of their impact assessment which should have identified local authorities as the primary stakeholder for waste strategy development. To date no response had been received.

Mr Harmer stated this had all been looked at within the last ten years and it was found centralization of waste services was significantly costlier than the services provided by the local authorities. This was because most of the local authorities did not operate their own waste collection service and used private contractors who worked for a number of neighbouring authorities. Mr Harmer stated local authorities are the primary stakeholder for this work which is regulated by legislation and the Department had previously actively sought the Commissioners’ views early when developing policy of this nature. These local authority functions should have been discussed with the local authorities before an informed broader public consultation is undertaken. Mr Jones stated the consultation is meaningless and asks leading questions without providing any data to back up the Department’s statements. He stated if these proposals were to come into effect there would be a significant increase in cost to cover the additional bureaucracy associated with making it a civil service central government function. Mr Jones stated the quality of service currently provided is very good and the Commissioners receive very few enquiries and no complaints relating to this service. Ms Heaton stated the 2018 strategy is still applicable and needs some updates relating to recycling/reuse and the civic amenity site role. Ms Kelly agreed and highlighted the problem with marina silt going to landfill.
The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred to the next meeting to allow the Commissioners to forward their comments to the Town Clerk. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 Biosphere
Mr Jones proposed the Board should make a resolution to support the Island’s biosphere status in accordance with the five E Strategy. He stated the Commissioners follow these high-level principles already and there would be little additional cost. Mr Harmer seconded this proposal. Ms Kelly referenced the recent Board decision to reduce the size of the wildflower areas in Ballawattleworth which had been agreed with the Manx Wildlife Trust. Ms Kelly was opposed to this resolution because it was not consistent with the Board’s actions. Ms Heaton supported Ms Kelly’s comments. The Chair requested a vote on this matter. The resolution to support the Island’s biosphere status in accordance with the five E Strategy was agreed by split vote. Ms Kelly, Ms Heaton and the Deputy Chair voted against this resolution.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	24/043
	The Chair and Town Clerk signed the 7 and 8 Reayrt Aalin refurbishment project contract documentation for J. Clawsons Limited to commence work on 7 October 2024 for a ten weeks period.

The meeting ended at 7:27pm
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